
Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

October 9, 2014
Minutes

Board Attendees: Chairperson Karen Nash, Secretary Arlin Sechrist, Tim Loflin, Norman Hunt, and Darcus Bisher 
Staff Attendees: Manager/Clerk to the Board Renae Stafford, Office/Finance Manager Lisa Hedrick


Guest Attendees: see attached list 
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 
Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the September 11, 2014 Minutes and Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. 
Public Comment: There were no guests registered to address the Board. 

Adoption of the Agenda: Following the Board’s review of the draft agenda, Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the agenda as written, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0.  
Reports/Old Business 

Badin Lake Sewer Project/Connections Update: Renae Stafford discussed that there are 191 residents fully operational on the wastewater system and confirmed that the staff has completed the previously discussed spot checks to determine whether substitute fittings were installed at only a portion of locations, or throughout Lakemont/Whip-O-Will. She explained that unfortunately, this process indicated the latter, and as anticipated, Mr. McGougan had confirmed that replacing the substitute fitting would be required for certification. Renae Stafford further discussed that Mr. McGougan had agreed with staff’s recommendation to provide written notification to property owners, and had requested to be contacted when this replacement work begins so that MBD may conduct inspections. She also discussed that staff remains hopeful that the District will be able to replace both the service laterals and fittings, our engineer conduct inspections and submit certification for this area, receive NCDENR authorization, and provide 90 day notification to these property owners by the end of 2014, leaving only Dixie Shores and Shamrock to complete by mid-2015. She confirmed that the staff continues to identify locations with non-simple connections, and the percentage remains around 20% of all proposed connections. Tim Loflin inquired whether the non-simple connections will delay the estimated completion date (mid 2015) provided to the state, and Renae Stafford explained that the total number of non-simple connections was not known at the time the estimated date was determined, but that NCDENR and the LGC are provided with a monthly update which includes the number of residents fully operational, as well as the percentage of non-simple connections as it is determined while completing the replacement/connection process in the subdivisions. 
Badin Shores Resort: Renae Stafford confirmed that Leann Martin has received BSR’s certified check for $10,460.00, as per the executed escrow agreement which the District has received. The Board reviewed the signed escrow agreement, as well as the executed letter which acknowledges that BSR has met their obligation under the consent order to pay $25,000.00 and the executed contract with Underwood Pump & Sales. Renae Stafford discussed that Underwood has provided a tentative start date of October 13 for the rehab work to begin at pump station #3.
Clean Water Management Trust Fund Progress Report: Renae Stafford explained that the quarterly report includes a project update and information similar to what is provided to NCDENR and the LGC on a monthly basis, and was submitted prior to the September 30 due date. The Board reviewed the report. 

Admin/Water/Wastewater Department Updates: 
Water Plant Shutdown: Renae Stafford discussed that Denton had recently notified the District that the ongoing Improvement Project will require temporary shutdown of the water plant. She further discussed that the shutdown was originally estimated to be a 24 hour period prior to October 10th, but that the District had been informed after providing notification of voluntary reductions with the October 1 bills, that the 24 hour shutdown period had been delayed. She confirmed that staff had provided a follow up to the original notice with a publication in the Denton Orator and Montgomery Herald to extend the voluntary reductions through October 16th. Renae Stafford discussed that staff had arranged for the Davidson Water connections to be turned on during the shutdown and for the District to receive a temporary bulk rate. She also discussed that the new Manager there, Ron Sink, has requested that she let the Board know that Davidson Water has extra capacity to sell and would be happy to provide a proposal if the District is interested in exploring that option. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to request a proposal from Davidson Water, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0.
Hwy 49 altitude valve replacement: Renae Stafford explained that staff has determined that it may be most appropriate to postpone the valve replacement until after the water plant shutdown and the rehab of Pump Station #3 in Badin Shores.   

Audit: Renae Stafford reported that Martin, Starnes & Associates had recently informed staff that the annual audit report for the 2013-2014 fiscal year had been approved by the Local Government Commission on October 2nd and that representatives from the auditing firm are scheduled to attend the December Board meeting to present the audit. 
NCDENR Collection System Inspection and Report: Renae Stafford discussed that staff had submitted the District’s response to NCDENR following receipt of their inspection report, and the Board reviewed the response. 

Proposed Annexation: Renae Stafford confirmed that petitions were mailed to property owners in the South Main Street/Drayton Drive area and that following the October 31 deadline for property owners to return the completed petition forms, staff anticipates consulting with Leann Martin regarding the next appropriate step.  

Financial: The Board reviewed the monthly financial report, and Lisa Hedrick explained the report is a preliminary since the District has not yet received the September invoice for water purchased from Denton. She explained that the District should be at 25%, and that revenues are at 28%. She also discussed that on the expenses side, Water Purchased is at 37% including the adjustment from Davidson Water for usage during the North Main tank replacement but not including the water purchased from Denton in September, the Water Department is at 32%, the Wastewater Department is at 18%, and the Administrative Department is at 26%. 
Water Loss: The Board reviewed the report and Karen Nash discussed that the loss for the month was at 23%. Renae Stafford reported that the master meter readings and tank levels are currently indicating a massive leak, which staff has not located yet, but that it will be reflected in the November loss percentage. Brief discussion followed regarding areas suspect for leaks.  
Regular Business

Disconnection Procedures/Invoice Layout: Renae Stafford discussed that the staff had considered alternatives for the most appropriate procedures to follow when completing monthly disconnections for non-payment. She explained that the District has attempted various processes in recent years, including contacting first time offenders by phone, and changing the monthly disconnection date, but that some of these alternatives ultimately resulted in dissatisfaction on multiple occasions from customers, as well as delaying the disconnection process. Lisa Hedrick provided more specific details of the staff’s previous attempts at various processes. She further explained that following discussion and consideration, staff recommends the Board take no action to revise the disconnection procedures at this time. The Board agreed. Regarding the invoice layout, the Board reviewed the current format and considered the possibilities of changing the color of the disconnection wording or bolding/enlarging this font, and advised staff to work with the billing software company and play around with the specific wording options available. 
Legal Services Invoice: The Board reviewed the monthly invoice from Leann Martin for legal services for the month of September and Renae Stafford reminded the Board that the approval limit for staff is $5,000.00. The Board inquired about a few of the items included on the invoice and Renae Stafford provided details of those charges. Following brief discussion, Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the legal services invoice in the amount of $10,450.96, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 5-0.   
Badin Lake Sewer Project – Draft Letters: Renae Stafford discussed that in determining the most appropriate methods for notifying Lakemont/Whip-O-Will residents and replacing the tank fitting, staff was reminded that the District only possesses approximately 64 of 110 ingress/egress easements from property owners in this area. She explained that since the District cannot legally access the area around the tank to replace the fitting without an easement, staff recommends sending two letters. She further discussed that one letter would be sent to the property owners for whom the District has easements, to provide notification of the upcoming fitting replacement, and the other letter would be sent to property owners for whom the District does not have easements, to request the document. The Board reviewed two draft letters and Renae Stafford explained that staff requests the Board approve the letters with the understanding that the mail-out date will hopefully be prior to the November meeting, but is yet to be determined and that minor revisions may be made by the staff as details of the replacement process are finalized. Renae Stafford explained that the staff’s recommendation is for the District to complete a work sheet for each property so as to document details of conversation with owners, etc. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the draft letters with the understanding as discussed, seconded by Tim Loflin, passed by the Board 5-0.    
Newsletter: The Board reviewed the draft of the District’s quarterly newsletter and briefly discussed the articles. Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the Newsletter as written, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 5-0. 

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move to closed session to discuss Town of Denton litigation, Badin Lake Sewer Project litigation, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0.   
Arlin Sechrist made a motion for Renae Stafford to use the job title “Manager/Clerk to the Board”, (rather than “Interim” Manager/Clerk to the Board) and suggested that she execute District documents with the “Manager” portion of the job title listed in front of “Clerk to the Board”. Darcus Bisher seconded the motion, passed by the Board 5-0.   

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Tim Loflin, passed by the Board 5-0. Adjourned.
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